
PCS & PCTA Bargaining Meeting Minutes 
Date: June 5, 2025 
Time: 3:00 PM 
Location: PCTA 
Present:   Lee Bryant, Janet Cunningham, Tracey McConnell, Paula Stephens, Brennan 
Pickett, Mariel Kiefel, Stephanie Woodford, Michael Vigue, Laurie Dart, Gary Jeppeson, 
Dave Richmond, Dena Collins 

Next Scheduled Meeting: June 18, 2025, from 8:00 AM to 12:00 PM at PCTA 

The meeting was called to order at 3:00 PM. 

Lee Bryant, PCTA President, opened the meeting by welcoming members to the PCTA 
building and introducing the purpose of the gathering, which is to engage in the bargaining 
process. He expressed his goal of building a large and inclusive bargaining team, 
emphasizing the importance of members hearing directly from the district and gaining a 
clear understanding of how the school budget operates. Following this, the bargaining team 
members introduced themselves. Stephanie Woodford, Deputy Superintendent, stated 
that the primary objective of the meeting today was to provide members with a deeper 
understanding of the district’s financial picture, specifically focusing on the school budget. 

Gary Jepperson, Chief Financial Officer, led a budget presentation and distributed three 
documents: the 2025–2026 workshop document, a graphic of the budget cycle, and a state 
funding formula flowchart. He began by reviewing the annual school budget cycle, which 
includes audits, updates, calculations, and workshops. He noted that this year’s process 
has been atypical due to delays in the state legislature agreeing on a budget to be signed by 
the governor. 

Jepperson explained that state funding is based on Full-Time Equivalent (FTE) student 
counts, which include students enrolled in traditional public schools, virtual schools, 
charter schools, and those participating in the Family Empowerment Scholarship (FES) 
program. Capital Outlay funds are designated for infrastructure and equipment needs such 
as building maintenance, air conditioning, and technology. The Florida Education Finance 
Program (FEFP) funds support staffing costs, supplemented by revenue from a 1-mil voter-
approved local referendum. All district funds are subject to both internal and external 
audits. The district receives funding from both state and federal sources. 

Lee Bryant pointed out that Pinellas County has one of the lowest fund balances among all 
school districts in the state. The district’s proposed budget is expected to be presented to 
the School Board in July. In terms of funding allocation, the district’s actual student 
population of 99,229 is weighted to 107,884 FTEs under the state’s funding formula. The 



current base student allocation is $5,116, representing an approximate 1% increase over 
the previous year. A question arose regarding how student counts impact funding, 
specifically whether dollars follow students as they move to other educational settings. 
Jepperson confirmed that funding is tied to the school where the student is located during 
the FTE count window. Concerns were also raised about the impact of vouchers and how 
they affect district funding. 

Jepperson further explained that certain funds are designated for specific state initiatives. 
These "categoricals" include allocations for safe schools, mental health services, 
transportation, and Department of Juvenile Justice (DJJ) supplemental allocations. 

The discussion then shifted to the breakdown between state and local funding. Jepperson 
explained that roughly 35% of property taxes contribute to school funding. The state 
requires school districts to levy a 3.0 mil rate—known as the Required Local Effort (RLE)—
as a condition for receiving state funding. Additionally, districts have the option to levy a 
0.748 mil discretionary millage. In total, local funding accounts for approximately two-
thirds of the district’s budget. The Florida Empowerment Scholarship Fund is administered 
as a pass-through from the state to eligible students. In recent years, property value 
increases have boosted funding; however, following hurricanes during the last season, 
property values have declined, possibly reducing available revenue. 

Jepperson noted that enrollment in Pinellas County schools has been declining, with 
approximately 74,000 students currently attending traditional public schools, 6,800 
enrolled in charter schools, and 17,912 students receiving state-funded scholarships for 
private and home schools. This decline is attributed not to student loss to other schools, 
but to a regional decline in birth rates. Additionally, the state has recently eliminated 
income eligibility caps for families seeking private or home school funding under the FES. 

To address budget challenges, both school sites and district divisions have implemented 
proportional staffing reductions. Health insurance remains one of the district’s largest and 
most difficult expenses to manage. Jepperson also reported that storm-related damages 
last year cost the district an estimated $40 million. Thus far, the district has received $10 
million in relief funding and anticipates a total of $14 million reimbursement by the end of 
the summer. 

The referendum funds, which were approved by local taxpayers, have been vital to district 
operations. Of the revenue collected through the 1-mil referendum, 70% is used for 
instructional salaries, 15% for support staff, and 15% for supplemental programs such as 
arts and reading initiatives. Woodford acknowledged the importance of this community 
support, particularly in a challenging financial climate. However, union representatives 



noted that there is not enough funding available to run a campaign for renewing the 
referendum, and the district is legally barred from campaigning. 

Lee Bryant shared that considering current financial limitations, his team intends to 
prioritize bargaining items that are cost-neutral but may still improve working conditions. 
These include professional development opportunities, payroll deduction processes, and 
grievance procedures. He also expressed concern about the state’s ongoing lack of 
prioritization for public education. Stephanie Woodford reiterated that, despite budget 
constraints, the support shown through the referendum continues to be a bright spot for 
employees. 

The meeting concluded on June 5, 2025. The next meeting is scheduled for June 18, 2025, 
from 8:00 AM to 12:00 PM at PCTA. 
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